
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
Dear	Praying	Brothers	and	Sisters,	 	 	 	 	 								 		June	21,	2025	
	

God	blessed	the	Bible	club	rallies	on	June	3rd,	4th,	and	5th,	with	approximately	4,000	public	
school	children	participating,	240	professions	of	faith,	and	146	public	school	teachers	participating	
in	the	training.	What	a	joy	it	was	to	watch	the	New	Testament	Church	Pioneers	from	The	Crown	
College	and	Temple	Baptist	Church	pray	earnestly,	and	see	God	answer	their	prayers	so	specifically	
as	they	worked	so	hard!		
	

We	also	miraculously	
were	able	to	retrieve	the	printer	
from	Lae	and	bring	it	up	in	time	
to	print	for	the	rallies.	We	went	
41	hours	with	no	sleep,	but	
everything	was	printed	just	in	
time.	Miracle	after	miracle.	
Praise	God,	Lance	got	the	
telehandler	engine	rebuilt	and	
many	repairs	on	the	vehicles	
used	for	the	Bible	Clubs,	
including	replacing	one	
transmission,	fixing	another	transmission,	welding	two	roof	racks,	replacing	our	airbag	suspension,	
installing	alarms,	and	lights.	A	special	heartfelt	thank	you	to	the	New	Testament	Church	Pioneers	
for	your	work	and	labor	of	love,	which	surpasses	anything	we	have	seen	before.		

	
We	had	a	most	wonderful	Bible	Club	board	meeting	in	the	capital,	June	19th	and	20th.	God	

has	given	us	great	joy	in	seeing	our	incredible	local	partners	lead	in	the	work.	It	is	so	exciting	to	see	
the	curriculum	continuing	to	spread	across	the	country.	We	just	received	a	text	from	a	pastor	who	
saw	32	professions	of	faith	in	his	school.	Please	pray	as	our	board	members	each	follow	up	on	
different	opportunities	with	local	pastors,	the	education	department,	and	teacher	colleges.	
	

This	Monday,	June	23rd,	we	will	go	as	a	family	to	Simbai	for	a	training	session	for	public	
school	teachers,	followed	by	training	for	the	pastors	at	Yomneki.		Tim	will	be	dropped	off	at	Simbai	
while	Leandra	and	the	kids	fly	to	Yomneki.	Tim	will	hike	the	rest	of	the	way	to	Yomneki	after	the	
training	at	Simbai.	Please	pray	for	Tim	making	the	long	hike	in	the	evening	between	the	locations.		
	

Please	continue	to	pray	for	the	Bible	Clubs,	
specifically	for	revival,	curriculum,	funding,	training,	
and	especially	follow	up	on	the	salvation	decisions.A	
special	thank	you	to	our	many	prayer	warriors,	
supporters,	and	logistics	team.		
	
For	His	glory,	
Tim,	Leandra,	Lydia,	and	Levi	Hawes		


